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Synopsis  
 
As required by Ontario Human Rights Code, the Peel District School Board has provided religious 
accommodation to students and staff for over 15 years. In September 2016, changes were made to the 
operating procedure, specifically about Friday prayer accommodation for Muslim students.  
 
At the Nov. 8, 2016, Board Meeting, five opposition delegations were heard, including presentations from 
students, a local Imam and a Muslim Youth Federation representative. They felt the changes restricted their 
religious freedom. Trustees decided to review the concerns, and later decided to reverse the changes and 
continue accommodation as schools had in past years.  
 
Meanwhile, this decision resulted in extensive media coverage, which brought religious accommodation to the 
attention of community members, who were not aware that it was a duty of all school boards—even secular 
ones—to provide accommodation. The district heard from community members who believed students should 
not be praying in school and felt the Muslim community was being given preferential treatment. Muslim 
students, Trustees and the Director of Education became targets of hate speech online and in the community. 
Trustees received over 300 angry emails each in December alone, and members of the public—many from 
outside the region—began campaigns to remove religious accommodation from schools. 
  
In February 2017, more than 300 protestors filled the board room and invited media. Board meetings came to 
abrupt halts while police escorted individuals out who shouted Islamophobic comments and ripped up the 
Quran. Protestors also organized several events including a march in the community and protests outside of Peel 
schools. These aggressive tactics had a large negative impact on Peel Muslim students and families who were 
concerned about safety. 
  
Through a strategic information and media campaign, Religious Accommodation: Key Facts addressed the 
misinformation and Islamophobia in the community and reinforced the board’s commitment to equity and 
inclusion. Strategies and tactics, including a Key Facts document and social media campaign, maintained a focus 
on the district’s legal requirement to provide religious accommodation. As a result, the district was successful in 
dispelling hurtful, discriminatory myths, while also helping Muslim students feel safe again in school.   

  



Program Overview 
 

Background and Research 
 
Diversity in Peel communities 
The Peel District School Board is Canada’s second largest public school board with more than 154,000 students 
in 257 schools. The district serves 1.3 million residents in three municipalities (Brampton, Caledon and 
Mississauga) in the Peel Region, located immediately west of Toronto. The region is one of the most diverse, 
fastest growing regions in Canada, with a population growth rate of 11.8 per cent from 2006 to 2011. 
Newcomers to Canada made up 80 per cent of this growth. Approximately 100,000 Peel district students speak a 
language other than English as their primary language at home. Eighty-seven per cent of people in Peel identify 
with a religious affiliation, with 121,500 residents who identify as Muslim. The board recognizes and values the 
cultural and religious diversity within our communities. Together, we work to foster equitable and inclusive 
learning and working environments for all.  
 
Commitment to equity and inclusion 
As part of its strategic plan, one of the Peel board’s goals is to achieve inclusion for all through continuous 
progress on equity.  This goal and the district’s Equity and Inclusive Education Policy reflect the Peel board’s 
commitment to provide and maintain safe and healthy environments conducive to learning and working for all.  
 
As part of this commitment, and as required by the Ministry of Education, the board has established its Religious 
Accommodation Operating Procedure to recognize, value, broaden the awareness of, and take all reasonable 
steps to accommodate, the religious diversity within the board’s community. If parents require an 
accommodation for their child, they are asked to fill out a religious accommodation form and provide it to their 
school principal as early in the school year as possible. Although religious accommodation at Peel schools has 
been in place for over 15 years, and is a legal requirement under the Ontario Human Rights Code, research 
determined that unless families required religious accommodation, most were not aware that religious 
accommodation took place in schools. 
 
Friday prayer 
Many Muslim students partake in Jummah prayer, commonly known as Friday Prayer, which takes 
approximately 20 minutes. Previously, students left school to attend mosque for this prayer, since 
accommodation wasn’t available in the school. However, it was determined that the school could provide this 
accommodation by allowing students pray in unused classroom spaces, supervised. This alternative was much 
less disruptive, as students no longer had to leave school for an afternoon in order to pray for 20 minutes.  
 
Hate campaigns in the community and beyond 
Although Peel Region is known as a diverse, welcoming region, Islamophobia continues to be a challenge within 
the district, particularly as the number of newcomer families and negative depictions of Muslims in the 
mainstream media grows.  
 
Religious accommodation in Peel was the focus of local, national and international headline news for months 
and led to mass protests organized by anti-immigration activists and individuals—who were later arrested and 
imprisoned for hate crimes—personal attacks, and disturbing delegations at board meetings. During this 
communication campaign, an individual even released a video inciting students to secretly videotape Muslim 
students participating in Friday Prayer in return for money.  View the supplementary materials for examples of 
these campaigns.  
 
Myths in the community 
Once the community learned that the district provided religious accommodation for Friday prayer for Muslim 
students, misinformation quickly spread through our diverse communities by way of Islamophobic comments 

http://www.peelschools.org/aboutus/equity/Documents/Religious%20Accommodation%20Operating%20Procedure%20COMS8%2024April2017.pdf
http://www.peelschools.org/aboutus/equity/Documents/Religious%20Accommodation%20Operating%20Procedure%20COMS8%2024April2017.pdf


and myths shared by email and on social media, flyers, petitions and protests in front of schools and in the 
community.  
 
Myths included: 

 Myth: It is illegal and/or against the Ontario Human Rights Code to provide religious accommodation.  
Fact: It is a legal obligation of all employers to provide religious accommodation to the point of undue 
hardship.  

 Myth: Secular school boards shouldn’t be teaching religion. 
Fact: The promotion of a faith is not the role of public schools, but religious accommodation is. Religion isn’t 
being taught. Muslim students who require the accommodation to pray are leaving class for 20 minutes to 
pray. All other students continue their regular school routines in the meantime. 

 Myth: Muslim students are receiving preferential treatment. Other religions should also be provided this 
opportunity. 
Fact: Religious accommodation is provided for all religions and faiths, provided that the accommodation is a 
requirement of that faith and a request is made by the student’s parent(s). Requests are carefully reviewed 
by the school and must comply with the Education Act and Ontario Human Rights Code. 

 Myth: This isn’t any different than the Lord’s Prayer. Friday Prayer has no place in schools.  
Fact: The Lord’s Prayer was previously practised by all students, including those who did not practise that 
faith. Friday Prayer, on the other hand, is not a board-mandated practice for all students and only impacts 
students who have individually requested that particular religious accommodation. 

 Myth: Students will not use this time to pray, and will instead use it inappropriate or dangerously. 
Fact: Students are using this brief time to pray, supervised by staff.  

 
Goal 
To dispel Islamophobic myths and support a school community where all students and staff feel safe and 
included 
 
Objectives  
1) To minimize misinformation regarding religious accommodation for Friday prayer for Muslim students 

amongst Peel parents and communities and increase awareness of factual information among Peel parents 
and communities 

2) To decrease the volume of negative interactions and feedback from parents and community members by 90 
per cent, recognizing that it may not be possible to change the perceptions of all   

3) To engage, build trust and gain support of internal and external stakeholders by increasing awareness of the 
board’s commitment to equity and inclusion for all students and staff 

4) To generate 250,000 views and 1,500 retweets/shares on the district’s Facebook and Twitter channels from 
March 2017 to June 2017 

5) To generate positive one million media impressions for the Key Facts campaign from March 2017 to June 
2017 
 

Analysis/Planning 
 

After considering the cultural and religious diversity of the communities it serves, its commitment to equity and 
inclusion, and challenges around Islamophobia, the Peel board’s Communications department developed a 
comprehensive crisis communications campaign, entitled Religious Accommodation: Key Facts.  
 
Consultation with key stakeholders 
Trustees and senior administration were consulted to establish key strategies to implement a successful 
internal campaign, including involving principals and vice-principals early in the campaign to help monitor 
feedback, and providing template materials to senior and school administration to share key messages and 
responses. Trustees also requested key messages they could use to communicate with their constituents. 



 
The Peel board’s Communications Advisory Committee, consisting of communications staff, principals and 
superintendents, provided feedback from schools to build a better understanding of the issue at the school 
level. They provided input on communication tools and key messages to best serve parents and students. 
 
Through the Peel board’s regular Faith Leader Meetings, attended by faith leaders from all of the major faiths 
practiced throughout the region, we heard that families needed communication materials that were in simple, 
easy-to-understand language and that they preferred to have translated information, if possible. The district 
worked closely with faith leaders of the Muslim faith, specifically, to ensure the resources were accurate.  
 
Parent members of the board’s Parent Involvement Committee—a board-level committee/super council—was 
consulted on existing myths within the community and the best methods to dispel them. 
 
The Peel board held a consultation meeting with board staff, trustees, Muslim faith leaders and a 
representative group of students and parents to allow all voices to be heard and to ensure full understanding of 
all perspectives around religious accommodation provided for Friday Prayer. The feedback gathered at this 
meeting was considered when crafting messages and revising the operating procedure. 
 
Peel staff met with employee groups to share information, consult with staff on messaging and garner support 
from the employee unions, federations and associations.  

Target Audiences  
Internal 

 senior administration  

 trustees 

 principals and vice-principals 

 classroom teachers  

 district curriculum staff 

 employee unions, federations  
and associations 

 Peel Muslim student associations 

 
 
 

Key messages 

 There is a legal requirement for all school boards in Ontario to provide religious accommodation. It’s also 
the right thing to do and consistent with Peel board values. 

 All school boards are required to have a religious accommodation procedure. 

 Religious accommodation has been taking place in Peel schools for over 15 years. 

 The board does not favour one faith over another. 

 Religion does have a place in secular schools, if accommodations are requested. 

 Friday Prayer does not negatively impact student learning. 

 There is no cost or undue hardship in providing accommodation for Friday Prayer. 

 Accommodation is different depending on the family’s faith and beliefs.  

 Although staff will be supervising Friday Prayer, the board cannot interfere with the practice of the faith. 

 There is a significant difference between the Ontario court removal of the Lord’s Prayer and religious 
accommodation. 

 The Ontario Human Rights Code has precedence over any other Code or Act.   

 We want the public to understand the facts of this issue—not the opinions of some who say they are 
opposed to religion in public schools, but really are opposed to the practices of a single faith. 

External 

 all parents of Peel board students 

 parent council chairs and members 

 Members of Federal and Provincial Parliament representing parents 
in the Region of Peel (Mississauga, Brampton and Caledon) 

 Minister of Education Mitzie Hunter & Minster of Anti-Racism 
Michael Coteau  

 regional and city councillors within Region of Peel 

 Muslim faith and community organizations 

 local-, ethnic-, Toronto- and Ontario-based media 

 education, community and faith leaders/partners  

 



 We are appalled by the anti-Muslim rhetoric and prejudice we have seen on social media, read in emails, 
and heard first-hand at our board meetings. 

 We must not allow hatred toward any faith group to flourish. We will not stand for that. It is not consistent 
with our board values, with our role as trustees, or for us as Canadians. 

 The Peel board does not tolerate any campaigns that discriminate against a faith.  

 
Budget  
The budget for this project was approximately $4,500 USD total, allocated to translation in 10 languages 
($4,000), and printing ($500). No staff costs were incurred—all work was undertaken by district employees. 

 
Communication/Implementation 
 

Strategies  
The district’s Communications department implemented the following strategies: 
 
Information campaign/Community engagement strategy 

 Create a theme that clearly communicates the district’s obligation to provide religious accommodation. The 
theme, Religious Accommodation: Key Facts, reinforced the board’s approach to provide the families and 
communities it serves with the factual information about religious accommodation. The theme was 
developed for use in multiple languages and key communications platforms for this campaign: district 
website, print materials, face-to-face meetings, advertising and social media.  

 Use face-to-face meetings with faith and community leaders to respond directly to questions and concerns, 
and gather feedback from the communities.  

 Ensure a consistent approach from all 257 Peel schools by creating consistent letter templates and 
responses for all locations 

 Ensure effective communication with diverse audiences by consulting with faith groups and translating 
materials into top 11 languages spoken by Peel families  

 Respond to comments, questions and concerns on social media beyond work hours to dispel rumours—
ensure that all misinformation is addressed immediately with clear, consistent language 

 
Media relations strategy 

 Ensure education reporters have the correct facts via ongoing conversations and news releases; identify 
which outlets openly discriminate against Muslim students 

 Developed strong, consistent key messages and statements to provide to media 

 Use designated spokespersons (Chair of the Board (Trustee), Director of Communications) 
 
The following considerations were made to execute each strategy:  

 Connect the campaign to system goals. The campaign connects directly to the following district goals:  
- Achieve inclusion for all through continuous progress on equity 
- Engage staff, parents and communities to support student success 
- Build safe, positive, healthy climates for learning and working to nurture student and staff well-being 

 Assure stakeholders that the board values open, honest, two-way communication among students, staff, 
parents and the community. We listen and respond to needs, so that everyone is included, recognized and 
valued. 

 Position the district as a leader in equity and inclusion with both internal and external stakeholders 

 
Implementation (in chronological order) 

November 2016 to February 2017 

 Developed and shared key messages/questions and answers with trustees, senior administration and 
school administrators immediately after Nov. 8 board meeting 



 Hosted a community consultation meeting with board staff, trustees, Muslim faith leaders and a 
representative group of students, parents and school administrators to allow all voices to be heard and to 
ensure full understanding of all perspectives around religious accommodation provided for Friday Prayer. 
The feedback gathered at this meeting was considered when crafting messages and revising the operating 
procedure. 

 Monitored and responded to feedback received through social media accounts, email, phone calls and 
letters received by schools. Due to the nature of the crisis, there was a large number of volume interactions 
on Facebook and Twitter for the duration of the crisis. District communications staff monitored and 
responded to all questions and concerns at all hours of the day.  

 Designated a senior board staff member to respond to concerns sent to trustees and/or senior 
administration. Communications provided consistent messaging for responses  

 Wrote and provided formal response letters and speaking points for the district Superintendent and Chair 
of the Board to respond to delegations/questions from parents and community members at board 
meetings. The delegation and question/answer periods ran over an hour long at several board meetings.  

 
March 2017 

 Wrote, designed and produced Religious Accommodation: Key Facts document 
- Content was written in easy-to-understand language and included key messages that addressed all of 

the main concerns we received over the course of the crisis   
- Design was consistent with district brand identity  
- Key Facts document was translated and provided in top languages spoken by Peel families. 

Communications staff ensured translations were clear and accurate to ensure effective delivery of 
consistent messages to all families.  

 Created dedicated section on the district’s external website—www.peelschools.org/aboutus/equity 
Information was also posted on all school websites.  

 Crafted a news release for the launch of the Religious Accommodation: Key facts document, which was then 
distributed to local and ethnic media outlets. The communications department followed up with any media 
requests to increase exposure of the key facts document. 

 Implemented a social media campaign on Twitter and Facebook. Tweets and posts directed the public to 
Key Facts document on the district website. Due to the high volume of negative interactions from 
unreasonable members of the public, the Key Facts document was strategically used as the district’s only 
response to media inquiries, questions or complaints about religious accommodation.  

 
April to May 2017 

 Shared information and lobbied politicians and organizations including the Minister of Education, the 
Minister of Anti-Racism, the Mayor of Brampton, the Ontario Human Rights Commission and the Ontario 
Public School Boards’ Association to support the district’s work around religious accommodation.  

 Shared information and sought the support of internal employee group unions, federations and 
associations.  

 Held video teleconference sessions with all elementary and secondary administrators to share key 
messages and review operational aspects of religious accommodation in schools 

 Shared information, key messages and updates with faith community leaders at district’s regularly-
scheduled Faith Leader meetings 

 Wrote and provided key messages for senior administration, trustees and school administrators to make 
them aware of a an individual who released a video inciting students to secretly videotape Muslim students 
participating in Friday Prayer in return for money. This information was posted on the board website and all 
school websites. A news release was also drafted and shared nationally to condemn the actions of the 
individual who released a video inciting students to secretly videotape Muslim students participating in 
Friday Prayer in return for money. Provided key messages to media as needed.  

 Garnered union, federation and employee association support resulting in public statements condemning 
Islamophobia in schools 



 

Evaluation 
 
The following outlines the campaign’s success in reference to its objectives: 
1) To minimize misinformation regarding religious accommodation for Friday prayer for Muslim students 

amongst Peel parents and communities and increase awareness of factual information among Peel 
parents and communities 

2) To decrease the volume of negative interactions and feedback from parents and community members by 
90 per cent  
The board consistently addressed misinformation about religious accommodation through its Key Facts 
document. This resulted in multiple major news outlets addressing the misinformation and including Key 
Facts as part of their news stories (see supplementary materials).  
 
As of June 2017, the Peel district no longer had any delegations or questions posed at board meetings 
related to religious accommodation. Peel staff and schools saw a significant decrease in community/parent 
concern letters after the Religious Accommodation: Key Facts document was shared in March.  Trustees did 
not receive any complaint emails from community members/parent—a significant decrease from over 300 
received in January 2016. In fact, board staff and trustees received over 100 emails of support for the 
board’s work around religious accommodation.  
 

3) To engage, build trust and gain support of internal and external stakeholders by increasing awareness of 
the board’s commitment to equity and inclusion for all students and staff 
As a result of ongoing communication and interactions with stakeholders through social media, face-to-face 
meetings with Muslim students, faith leaders and community members and the sharing of information with 
key internal and external stakeholders, we were able to build strong relationships based on mutual respect 
and trust.  
 
In March 2017, six key stakeholders provided letters of support for our work around religious 
accommodation and equity and inclusion, including the Ontario, Human Rights Commission, Minister of 
Education, and three district unions/federations/employee groups. Many community members and 
employees attended board meetings to show their support for inclusion. We shared these endorsements 
with media, which resulted in major, positive news coverage in major television and print media. The Mayor 
of Brampton Linda Jeffrey also advocated in support of the district’s work (see supplementary materials). 
 
In May 2017, the National Council of Canadian Muslims recognized the Peel District School Board for 
standing up for human rights (see supplementary materials).  
 

4) To generate 250,000 views and 1,500 retweets/shares on the district’s Facebook and Twitter channels 
from March 2017 to June 2017 
Through the Key Facts social media campaign, targeted Facebook posts received 525,000 views, along with 
hundreds of direct messages and over 500 shares. On Twitter (@Peelschools), the campaign had 1,200 
retweets and over 3,000 replies and direct messages in a four-month span. 

 

5) To generate one million positive media impressions for the Key Facts campaign from March 2017 to June 
2017 
The campaign generated over 1.8 million positive media impressions focusing on religious accommodation 
and the Key Facts campaign in tier one newspapers and television stations. News media ran multiple stories 
and follow-up stories directly related to the campaign. As the campaign grew, the Peel board positioned 
itself as a provincial leader in equity and inclusion, extending our media reach to the provincial and national 
level (see supplementary materials). 



Supplementary materials  
 

Background/Research 
 
Initial news coverage that sparked concerns about religious accommodation in the 
community 
 
At the Regular Meeting of the Board on Nov. 8, 2016, five different groups delegated in 
opposition of the changes, including a student, a local Imam and a representative from the 
Muslim Youth Federation. They felt that the changes were discriminatory towards Muslim 
students and restricted their religious freedom. 
 
Below are news articles about the opposition to the board’s religious accommodation changes.  
 
Muslim community slams Peel District School Board over 'stigmatizing' Friday prayer restrictions 
http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/muslim-community-slams-peel-district-school-
board-over-stigmatizing-friday-prayer-restrictions-1.3842892 
 
Delegates say Peel board's stance on censoring sermons troublesome for Muslim students 
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/6956606-delegates-say-peel-board-s-stance-on-
censoring-sermons-troublesome-for-muslim-students/ 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/muslim-community-slams-peel-district-school-board-over-stigmatizing-friday-prayer-restrictions-1.3842892
http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/muslim-community-slams-peel-district-school-board-over-stigmatizing-friday-prayer-restrictions-1.3842892
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/6956606-delegates-say-peel-board-s-stance-on-censoring-sermons-troublesome-for-muslim-students/
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/6956606-delegates-say-peel-board-s-stance-on-censoring-sermons-troublesome-for-muslim-students/


Negative community responses to religious accommodation—media articles 
 
Following the initial coverage of the religious accommodation procedure, misinformation began 
to spread in the community regarding religious accommodation. While many opposed the 
accommodation in general, many people/groups targeted the Muslim community’s Friday 
Prayer accommodation specifically.  
 
Below is a selection of news articles and social media posts that show the negative perception 
of religious accommodation from members of the public and the impact on the Muslim 
community.  
 
Link to video of ripping of the Quran during a Regular Meeting of the Board: 
https://twitter.com/_syedimam/status/845104266104754181  
Viewed 24,000 times – only one of many posts of this video. 
 
Man convicted of hate crime delegates board:  
http://www.dailymotion.com/video/x58euuq 
 
Let’s not turn our schools into mosques  
http://torontosun.com/2016/12/02/lets-not-turn-our-schools-into-mosques/wcm/15eb3487-
d2c0-4d81-89c3-a95be02619f5 
 
Why this Mississauga mom fears for her son's safety at school prayers 
http://www.cbc.ca/radio/asithappens/as-it-happens-thursday-edition-1.4088551/why-this-
mississauga-mom-fears-for-her-son-s-safety-at-school-prayers-1.4088561 
 
Video offering $1K reward for recordings of Muslim students praying ignites fears 
http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/muslim-students-praying-video-peel-1.4048991 
 
Anxiety intensifies in Toronto's suburbs as anti-Muslim rhetoric escalates 
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/anxiety-intensifies-in-peel-as-anti-muslim-
rhetoric-escalates/article34714564/ 

 
 
 

https://twitter.com/_syedimam/status/845104266104754181
http://www.dailymotion.com/video/x58euuq
http://torontosun.com/2016/12/02/lets-not-turn-our-schools-into-mosques/wcm/15eb3487-d2c0-4d81-89c3-a95be02619f5
http://torontosun.com/2016/12/02/lets-not-turn-our-schools-into-mosques/wcm/15eb3487-d2c0-4d81-89c3-a95be02619f5
http://www.cbc.ca/radio/asithappens/as-it-happens-thursday-edition-1.4088551/why-this-mississauga-mom-fears-for-her-son-s-safety-at-school-prayers-1.4088561
http://www.cbc.ca/radio/asithappens/as-it-happens-thursday-edition-1.4088551/why-this-mississauga-mom-fears-for-her-son-s-safety-at-school-prayers-1.4088561
http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/muslim-students-praying-video-peel-1.4048991
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/anxiety-intensifies-in-peel-as-anti-muslim-rhetoric-escalates/article34714564/
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/anxiety-intensifies-in-peel-as-anti-muslim-rhetoric-escalates/article34714564/


Negative community responses to religious accommodation—emails 
 
Trustees received over 300 email complaints from community members opposing the changes 
in the month of December. Below is a sample of the email complaints.  
 

 
 
 
Negative community responses to religious accommodation—petitions 
 

https://www.change.org/p/pdsb-director-immediate-discontinuation-of-religious-
congregation-and-faith-clubs-in-pdsb-public-schools 
 

 

https://www.change.org/p/pdsb-director-immediate-discontinuation-of-religious-congregation-and-faith-clubs-in-pdsb-public-schools
https://www.change.org/p/pdsb-director-immediate-discontinuation-of-religious-congregation-and-faith-clubs-in-pdsb-public-schools


Negative community responses to religious accommodation—social media 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 



 

Implementation 
 
Initial news release to explain religious accommodation procedure changes 
 
Peel board to update religious accommodation procedure to better support needs of students: 
http://www.peelschools.org/media/newsreleases/Pages/Article.aspx?art-id=1691  
 
 
Social media campaign to address misinformation 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

http://www.peelschools.org/media/newsreleases/Pages/Article.aspx?art-id=1691


 
 

 

 



 
 



Key facts resource 
 
Communications staff wrote, designed and produced Religious Accommodation: Key Facts 
document 

 Content was written in easy-to-understand language and included key messages 
that addressed all of the main concerns we received over the course of the crisis   

 Design was consistent with district brand identity  

 Guide was translated and provided in top 11 languages spoken by Peel families. 
Communications staff ensured translations were clear and accurate to ensure 
effective delivery of consistent messages to all families.  

 
A news release was produced to share the document with media and the district’s 
communities: http://www.peelschools.org/media/newsreleases/Pages/Article.aspx?art-
id=1773  
 
The following pages include the double-sided English document, along with samples of the 
translated versions. 

http://www.peelschools.org/media/newsreleases/Pages/Article.aspx?art-id=1773
http://www.peelschools.org/media/newsreleases/Pages/Article.aspx?art-id=1773




 



Translated version of Key Facts 

  
 
 
 



Evaluation 
 
Positive response from key stakeholders—provincial government and ministers 
 
The following is a joint letter from the provincial Minister of Education and Minister responsible 
for anti-racism, as well as the media coverage that followed.  

 
Muslim prayers in schools get provincial endorsement following intense meeting 
https://www.thestar.com/news/queenspark/2017/03/23/muslim-prayers-in-schools-get-
provincial-endorsement-following-intense-meeting.html 
 
 
 
 

https://www.thestar.com/news/queenspark/2017/03/23/muslim-prayers-in-schools-get-provincial-endorsement-following-intense-meeting.html
https://www.thestar.com/news/queenspark/2017/03/23/muslim-prayers-in-schools-get-provincial-endorsement-following-intense-meeting.html


The Ontario Human Rights Commission posted a policy statement to clarify misconceptions that 
the Human Rights Code did not allow for religious accommodation in schools. In fact, the Code 
states that organizations have a duty to accommodate to the point of undue hardship. 
 

 
 
See full article: http://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/policy-statement-religious-accommodation-schools  

 

http://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/policy-statement-religious-accommodation-schools


 
Positive response from key stakeholders—Muslim community 
 
In May 2017, the National Council of Canadian 
Muslims recognized the Peel District School 
Board for standing up for human rights: 

 
National Council of Canadian Muslims recognizes 
Peel board for human rights 
https://www.mississauga.com/news-
story/7308330-national-council-of-canadian-
muslims-recognizes-peel-board-for-human-
rights/    
 

 
   
 
 
Positive response from key stakeholders—Brampton Mayor sends message of support 
 

 

https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/7308330-national-council-of-canadian-muslims-recognizes-peel-board-for-human-rights/
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/7308330-national-council-of-canadian-muslims-recognizes-peel-board-for-human-rights/
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/7308330-national-council-of-canadian-muslims-recognizes-peel-board-for-human-rights/
https://www.mississauga.com/news-story/7308330-national-council-of-canadian-muslims-recognizes-peel-board-for-human-rights/


 
Positive response from key stakeholders—employee unions, federations and associations 
 
District unions, federations and employee groups representing teaching and school staff 
provided statements and attended board meetings in large numbers to show their support.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
See full article: http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/local-provincial-cupe-leaders-pen-
open-letter-peel-school-board-community-wake-islamophobic-2208066.htm  
 
OSSTF/FEESO condemns Islamophobia and hatred: http://www.osstf.on.ca/en-CA/news/mr-
apr-04-2017.aspx 
 
ETFO supports Peel Board in standing firm against Islamophobia: 
http://www.etfo.ca/AboutETFO/MediaRoom/MediaReleases/Pages/ETFO%20supports%20Peel
%20Board%20in%20standing%20firm%20against%20Islamophobia.aspx  
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/local-provincial-cupe-leaders-pen-open-letter-peel-school-board-community-wake-islamophobic-2208066.htm
http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/local-provincial-cupe-leaders-pen-open-letter-peel-school-board-community-wake-islamophobic-2208066.htm
http://www.osstf.on.ca/en-CA/news/mr-apr-04-2017.aspx
http://www.osstf.on.ca/en-CA/news/mr-apr-04-2017.aspx
http://www.etfo.ca/AboutETFO/MediaRoom/MediaReleases/Pages/ETFO%20supports%20Peel%20Board%20in%20standing%20firm%20against%20Islamophobia.aspx
http://www.etfo.ca/AboutETFO/MediaRoom/MediaReleases/Pages/ETFO%20supports%20Peel%20Board%20in%20standing%20firm%20against%20Islamophobia.aspx


Positive response from key stakeholders—community emails, messages and letters of thanks 
 

Board staff and trustees received over 100 letters of thanks, below are some examples.  
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Positive media articles 
 

Toronto Star Editorial: https://www.thestar.com/opinion/editorials/2017/03/14/peel-board-is-
right-to-condemn-anti-muslim-protest-editorial.html  

 
Toronto Star: https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2017/03/22/peel-school-board-issues-fact-
sheet-to-quell-misinformation-on-religious-accommodation.html  
 

 
 

Globe and Mail article (national): https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/a-
community-divided-the-fight-over-canadian-values-threatens-to-boil-over-
inpeel/article34852452/?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=Referrer:+Social+Network+/
+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links    

 

Global TV: Despite RiseCanada.com protests, Peel school board allows Muslim prayers 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=c7PNl21gysM  

https://www.thestar.com/opinion/editorials/2017/03/14/peel-board-is-right-to-condemn-anti-muslim-protest-editorial.html
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https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2017/03/22/peel-school-board-issues-fact-sheet-to-quell-misinformation-on-religious-accommodation.html
https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2017/03/22/peel-school-board-issues-fact-sheet-to-quell-misinformation-on-religious-accommodation.html
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/a-community-divided-the-fight-over-canadian-values-threatens-to-boil-over-inpeel/article34852452/?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=Referrer:+Social+Network+/+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/a-community-divided-the-fight-over-canadian-values-threatens-to-boil-over-inpeel/article34852452/?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=Referrer:+Social+Network+/+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/a-community-divided-the-fight-over-canadian-values-threatens-to-boil-over-inpeel/article34852452/?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=Referrer:+Social+Network+/+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/toronto/a-community-divided-the-fight-over-canadian-values-threatens-to-boil-over-inpeel/article34852452/?utm_source=twitter.com&utm_medium=Referrer:+Social+Network+/+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=c7PNl21gysM

